Minutes of the meeting of the Parochial Church Council
held in the Vicarage on
13th February 2004, at 8pm


1. The meeting began with prayer

Present were: Father Miller, in the chair; Sheila Ball; Len Green; Velda Hagen-Brown; Beryl James; Valerie McKenzie; Richard Smith.
Ann Horsfall joined the meeting at 8.30pm

Alison Ahearn and Jacqui Miller - not members of the PCC - joined the meeting to discuss the Mission Hall, under item 8.

Father Miller apologised for the change to the date of the meeting at short notice.

2. Apologies were received from: Denise Amalemba; Flora Bryant; Barbara Nicolaou; Anglel Robinson; Brian Smith

3. The minutes of the meeting held on 19th January 2004 were agreed and signed as a correct record.

4. Matters Arising

(i) Leaflet Fr. Miller reported that he has obtained a quote from a firm in Welshpool who will produce 10,000 copies of the leaflet for about £450. he circulated a final draft of the proposed leaflet. The leaflet and cost were agreed.

(ii) Baptism anniversary Card Fr. Miller circulated a draft of a card to remind families of the anniversaries of their children’s baptisms. His Father had produced this and could print about 1,000 for us at near enough cost price. This also was agreed.

(iii) Parish Administrator Fr. Miller reported that a worker from the Shaftesbury Society had helped him with thinking about how to write up a job description, and that this was now well under way.

5. The Kemble Hall

(i) Snagging Fr. Miller has been round the hall with Bob Wilson of Biscoe Craig Hall and produced what they hope is a definitive list. Main items are: defective stair treads; stair lift; lights in low level ceiling in main hall; doors won’t fix in “unlocked position”.
It would appear that there is an issue with the fire exits; BCH believe that the main fire exit is wide enough for 200 people; but have doubts about the main front door; the contractors believe the fire exit needs widening but the front door is wide enough.

(ii) Income is holding up well, and we are on track for a £20,000 profit at the end of twelve months operation.

(iii) After School Club The group who had expressed interest have not been back; it would appear that the hourly rate is too much for regular users, though parties seem to think we are competitive. Another after school club is asking to use the hall, and offering £150 per week (£5,000 per annum assuming they only work in school term) for the small hall Mon - Fri 3pm - 6.30pm. This is what they pay elsewhere. Because the hall does not have enough wash hand basins they cannot under OFSTED rules have more than 30 children, and so they could not expand to pay a higher rate. This kind of regular income is easy to manage and not to be let go. Agreed to look into this further, and if we get the booking to review Mandy (dance class) rates to reflect her regular use.
(iv) It was agreed to purchase a big shed to provide extra storage for the Hall - tis would help the Boys brigade move their big equipment out of the hall, and free up the Mission Hall garage. (See below)

6. Archdeacon’s Visitation This is due again this year. Fr. Miller circulated papers in preparation for this. The Mission Action Plans are to be reviewed, including the London Challenge aims and the healthy Church Criteria. Our MAP, set for 18 months 15 months ago and reviewed in October after a year, will need to be re written in the light of our discussions later this evening. We are able to show good progress against our targets, and can now - very excitingly - look to set a new Mission Action Plan for the next five years or so.

Fr. Miller also noted that the Parish Priest at Christ Church West Green is not likely to be replaced.

7. THE MISSION HALL

Fr. Miller presented the situation with the Mission Hall to the PCC and parishioners who came to join the meeting.

A: Mission Imperatives
(i) We would like to expand our Mission in the southern end of the parish.
(ii) We are already making links with Holy Trinity for the proposed joint Mission to Ferry Lane; joint endeavour in Chesnut Road would aid development at the Mission hall
(iii) We have noted in our Mission Action Plan the “glass ceiling” on membership at the parish church. We do not want to risk what we have by trying to get up two congregations in a Sunday morning, which make acute the need to plant for growth. The Mission Hall provides this opportunity.
(iv) the finances will show that such a venture could be self financing, even generate enough revenue to provide another worker in the parish which would materially help the mission work.

B: Dilapidations and the Lease: an opportunity born of a worry
(i) Members of the PCC are aware that the tenant pays a very low rent and attempts to raise this have been fruitless.
(ii) The lease provides little security for the tenant or for the PCC with its six month break clauses.
(iii) The PCC is liable for the eventual replacement of the roofs and window frames, and the tenant is meanwhile not maintaining the building which is seriously dilapidated.

C: The Proposal
(i) The tenant has made clear that they cannot afford an increase of rent, and we are advised that we would have to enter into litigation to achieve reimbursement for dilapidations.
(ii) However the tenant does not make full use of the building and might release part of it to our use.
(iii) The tenant has indicated that they can get capital more easily than revenue, and that they would be interested n buying a lease on part of the building for say 99 years. This would release to us an amount of capital to enable us to put or part of the building to rights and convert it for mission use.

At this point Fr. Miller showed the meeting pictures of the complex of buildings, for the benefit of those who did not know them, showing how the building can be easily divided in two. The exact nature of the division and conversion required would depend on what we chose to try to achieve with it.

D. Our Use
(iv) We would need to work up exactly what our use would be, but those present at the meeting were enthusiastic about providing a ground floor worship space; a multi purpose room, which could be let on a Monday - Friday 9-5 basis; developing a sunday afternoon or (lay led) Sunday morning congregation; providing for work with older people (a current gap in our mission) or extending relationships with child care providers. Once the tenant has made clear their willingness in principle to go along with such a scheme we would work up proposals in detail.
(v) It might be possible to provide a unit of accommodation which could be given as part salary to a key worker.
(vi) Fr. Miller said that he shares and encourages this enthusiasm, but that if in the (distant!) future the PCC wished for a simpler solution, it would be easy enough simply to find a more full time tenant for our side of the building and simply rake in the revenue.

E. Money
(vii) In general terms Mr. Bob Wilson of Biscoe Craig Hall guesses that the conversion of one side of the Mission Hall along the lines suggested would cost £175,000

Chapel £25,000
Hall/ Kitchen/ Toilets £60,000
Flat £25,000
Exterior works £25,000
Total £175,000

For the Kemble Hall we received £495,000. It is not perhaps unreasonable to expect to cover this from sale of a lease. However, there might be some shortfall. The following resumé of other parish resources was therefore presented.

Annual parish outgoings 
Run the parish £25,000 (actual to year end 2002, £20,000)
Common Fund £41,000 (actual)
Administrator £10,000 (increased estimate)
Contingency Fund £12,000
Total £88,000
Annual parish income
Giving £20,000 (actual to year end 2002, £20,000)
Marlborough Hall £29,000 (actual)
Mission Hall £12,000
Cottages £12,000 (assumes 1/3 non payment)
Kemble Hall £20,000 (expected actual £20,000)
Total £88,000

We can expect, with a contingency of £12,000, to break even year on year until we hand over the Mission hall and lose its rental income.

Reserves in hand, including Mrs. Evans’ bequest total £154,000, of which £100,000 is earmarked for the restoration of the roof of the parish church. Agreed to proceed with the Parish Church roof repair.

After doing the church roof we will still have some £50,000 in hand to put to this project.

It was agreed to proceed.

There being no further business the meeting ended at 9.40pm

